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MINUTES
CITY COUNCIL MEETING

116 ASPEN LANE

CITY OF HILL COUNTRY VILLAGE, TEXAS
THURSDAY, JANUARY 15TH, 2015
5:00 P.M.
The City Council for the City of Hill Country Village met for a Regular Council Meeting Thursday, January 15th, 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at City Hall, 116 Aspen Lane, Hill Country Village, Texas. This was an open meeting subject to the open meetings law of the State of Texas.

Members Present:




Members Absent:
Mayor Gabriel Durand-Hollis



Councilman Carl A. Register

Councilwoman Elizabeth Worley


Councilman George “Rick” Evans
Councilwoman Jane Cronk

Councilman James Allen
City Staff Present:

Frank Morales, City Administrator and Police Chief


Elizabeth Gomez, Administrative Assistant

1. Call to order. 

Mayor Durand-Hollis called the meeting to order at 5:01 p.m.

2. Moment of Silence and Pledge of Allegiance. 

Mayor Durand-Hollis led those present in a moment of silence and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Consent Agenda:

The following items are of a routine or administrative nature.  The City Council have been furnished with background and support material on each item, and/or it has been discussed in a previous meeting.  All items can be acted upon by one vote without being discussed separately, unless requested by a Council Member or a citizen, in which event the item or items will immediately be withdrawn for individual consideration in their normal sequence after the items not requiring separate discussion have been acted upon.  The remaining items will be adopted by one motion and vote of the City Council.
3. Discussion/action approving the minutes of the Regular Council Meeting of November 20, 2014.

4. Discussion/action approving an ordinance ordering the 2015 city officers election as required by state law.  
5. Discussion/action approving an ordinance authorizing the execution of a contract for election services with the Bexar County Election’s Administrator. 

6. Discussion/action accepting a report from the Police Department regarding Racial Profiling for calendar year 2014 as mandated by Senate Bill 1074 of the 77th Legislature.
7.  Discussion/action approving a resolution certifying the 2014 Tax Roll from the Bexar County Tax Assessor-Collector.  
Councilman Allen moved to approve the consent agenda, seconded by Councilman Evans. Motion passed unanimously.
Individual Items for Consideration:

8.  Citizens to be heard.   

At this time, citizens who have filled out a registration form prior to the start of the meeting may speak on any topic they wish to bring to the attention of the governing body so long as that topic is not on the agenda for this meeting.  Citizens may speak on specific agenda items when that item is called for discussion.  During the Citizens to be Heard section no council action may take place and no council discussion or response is required to the speaker.  A time limit of two minutes per speaker is permitted; the council may extend this time at their discretion.
No one signed up to speak.
9.  Discussion/action on a presentation, regarding acceptance of the FY 2013-14 annual audit including communications with personnel from our audit firm, Alonzo, Bacarisse, Irvine and Palmer, P.C.
Mr. Jeremy Barbatto introduced Mr. Michael Deltoro and himself as representatives of Alonzo, Bacarisse, Irvine and Palmer, P.C.  Mr. Barbatto explained that there were no changes made to the FY 2013-14 draft audit that Council received versus the final FY 2013-14 Audit that was handed out at the meeting.
Mr. Barbatto informed the council their firm’s job was to ensure that the financial statements are in compliance with general accepted accounting prinicpals. The firm’s opinion is an unmodified opinion and the highest opinion they could give.  Mr. Barbatto further explained that the cities financial statements are in compliance with general accepted accounting principals.  
Mr. Barbatto explained that revenues and expenditures are very close to last year’s audit. Total assets are $4.6 million which is a little higher than last fiscal year’s balance which was also $4.6 million. Total liabilities dropped $971,000 mainly because of the debt payment and also debt refund for the year.  Overall net position for FY 2013-14 was $3.6 million from last year’s $3.5 million. Overall revenue was $1.66 million roughly $20,000 higher than last year, but also pretty comparable to last year. Overall expenses in FY 2013-14 were $1.5 million with an increase of $150,000 which is a healthy increase.

General fund for FY 2012-13 was $1.5 million and FY 2013-14 was $1.4 million which is a slight decrease mainly due to cash.  Total fund balance in the general fund for FY 2013-14 was $1.2 million which is roughly 11 months of our operating expenditures.  $1.3 million is what the city needs in revenues to keep the city operating.
Councilman Register asked Mr. Barbatto to expand a little as to how the City of Hill Country Village reserves compare to other cities our size.

Mr. Barbatto and Mr. Deltoro explained that the Government Finance Officer’s Association, which is the governing board for cities, recommends three months of a fund balance.  The firm typically sees cities between 4 – 8 months of reserves.

Mayor Durand-Hollis informed the council that even though the city has 11 months of reserves at one time the city was at 13 months.

Councilman Register asked if the firm ever looked at internal controls.
Mr. Barbatto related at the beginning of every audit they do a risk assessment of our internal controls, however, the firm doesn’t issue an opinion on them.  One of the main things that is done is that they assess the risk related to the cities reporting processes and then they conduct their audit with those items in mind.

Councilman Register moved to approve the FY 2013-14 City of Hill Country Village Annual Financial Audit, seconded by Councilman Evans.  Motion passed unanimously.
10.  Discussion/action approving an ordinance of the City of Hill Country Village to provide for an additional commercial use for property located at 15301 San Pedro within the B-2 Business District not otherwise listed in the Table of Permitted Uses in the zoning ordinance.
Mr. Morales explained that this ordinance pertains to council action that was taken back on September 25, 2014 and council had already gone over the ordinance at that meeting.  
Councilman Allen moved to approve the ordinance of the City of Hill Country Village for the additional commercial use for property located at 15301 San Pedro within the B-2 Business District not otherwise listed in the Table of Permitted Uses in the zoning ordinance, seconded by Councilwoman Worley.  Motion passed unanimously.

11. Discussion/action on reappointing five members to the Board of Adjustment.
Mr. Morales informed the council that Mr. Dan Hansen, Dr. Buddy Swift and Dr. Bill McGhee were requesting to be removed from the board.  

Mayor Durand-Hollis informed the board that Councilman Evans had brought up a good point that these boards are very important especially because looking forward to 2015 there will be a number of key decisions taking place for the city.

Councilman Evans related that these boards in the next year or so will be very critical to us.  He thought that in the past we were a little passive and if someone wanted to keep serving we would appoint them for the most part. One issue we may have is that we may lose people because we don’t show much in the way of appreciation for their service.
Secondly, with the three that want to come off the board we really don’t meet with them.  The chief sends out a letter saying they are up for reappointment and if they want to stay on then the council just reappoints them.  We don’t get with the members that want to come off the board and find out if there are any obstacles as to why they want to come off.

Thirdly, we need to be proactive in our recruiting efforts.

Councilman Register moved to approve the reappointment of Mr. Lonnie Wulfe and Mr. Jeff Garvens to the Board of Adjustment.  Councilman Allen seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
12. Discussion/action on reappointing three members to the Zoning Commission.
Councilman Register related his concern was that it would really look bad if we didn’t approve these people when they have said they are willing to serve.
Councilwoman Cronk moved to approve the reappointment of Mr. Bill Aniol, Mr. Dean Perry and Mr. Kirk Francis to the Zoning Commission.  Councilwoman Worley seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
13.  Discussion/action on reappointing two members to the Economic Development Corporation.

Councilman Register moved to approve the reappointment of Mr. Jeff Garvens and Mr. Greg Blasko to the Economic Development Corporation.  Councilman Evans seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
14.  Discussion/action on reappointing seven members to the Business District Construction Review Board.
Councilman Register related the only thing he could say on this particular item is that if we wanted to wait on this item we would have good reason to wait.  The main reason would be because we would want to talk to them to see if they would want to serve on another board.
Councilman Allen moved to approve the reappointment of Dr. Buddy Swift, Mr. Dean Perry, Mr. Bill Aniol, Mr. Greg Blasko, Mr. Steve Marceau and Mr. Jeff Garvens to the Business District Construction Review Board.  Councilman Evans seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
15. Discussion/action regarding the November 30, 2014 and December 31, 2014 financial statements.

Councilman Register related this was a good report and that sales tax revenues were ahead of last fiscal year.  Year to date the city is better by nearly 6% compared to last fiscal year.

Councilman Register moved to approve the financial statements.  Councilman Evans seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
16.  Discussion/action appointing a committee to oversee two proposals received regarding the Request for Qualifications for the Bitters Road Property. 
Mr. Morales informed the council that the city had received two proposals.  One from J. Allen Investments and one from Landbridge Investments.

We are now ready to appoint a committee to look over the two proposals.

Mayor Durand-Hollis informed the council he knows both companies and as a practicing architect he has done business with both companies.  So at this time he would like to recuse himself from the process.  

Mayor Durand-Hollis recommends that Council members Register, Worley, Evans and Cronk be appointed to serve on this committee.

Councilman Register made a motion to appoint Council members Cronk, Worley, Evans, and Register to serve on this committee to oversee the two proposals and report back to the city council, seconded by Councilman Evans.  Council members Register, Worley, Evans and Cronk voted for the motion.  Councilman Allen abstained. Motion passed.
17.  Mayor’s Report to Council.
Mayor Durand-Hollis thanked the council for the honor of serving and being able to talk to other small city mayors.
He received a letter from Judge Nelson Wolff and he is requesting a meeting with mayor’s from the surrounding small municipalities.

AACOG meets next week.

Mayor Durand-Hollis informed the council he had been appointed chairman of the Citizen’s Conservation Committee for the San Antonio Water System.
18.  Communications with the City Administrator. 

Discussion authorizing the transfer of city funds by the City of Hill Country Village City Council from the city’s reserves, to the police budget, line item “Small Equipment and Parts” not to exceed $15,000 in conjunction with a grant.
The police department is also applying for a new camera system for the patrol vehicles.  No matching funds from the city.

Election Law Seminar in Frisco, Texas from January 21 – 23, 2015.

19.  Adjourn.

The Council reserves the right to discuss and appropriately act upon any item stated on this agenda in open session.  The Council reserves the right to adjourn into executive session at any time during the course of this meeting to discuss any of the matters listed above, as authorized by Texas Government Code Sections 551.071 (Consultations with Attorney), 551.072 (Deliberations about Real Property), 551.073 (Deliberations about Gifts and Donations), 551.074 (Personnel Matters), 551.076 (Deliberations about Security Devices) and 551.086 (Economic Development).  No action may be taken in Executive Session.

There being no further business to come before the City Council, the meeting was adjourned at 5:53 p.m.

Approved this the 19th day of March 2015.        
 ____________________

                                                                        
 Gabriel Durand-Hollis 

                    
                                                   

 Mayor 

ATTEST:

________________________

Frank Morales

City Administrator
Acting City Secretary
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